Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

October 6, 2014
     Memorial Hall 7:00 pm

Call to Order: Chairman Payne called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Robert Manners and Joe Judd.

Media Present: Diane Broncaccio, The Recorder; Geoff Lansdell, Shelburne Falls & West County Independent.

Acceptance of Minutes: Joe put forward the motion to accept minutes as read for September 22, 2014; Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously. 

Noteworthy News: John noted the “invitation-only” screening of The Judge at the Garden Theater in Greenfield Wed. Oct. 8 at 7:30. 

John relayed the Franklin County Solid Waste District would be holding a special day to collect (clean) baling plastic from farmers Oct. 20 at the Greenfield Transfer Station from 11:30 to 1:30.  No other materials will be accepted such as twine.

Thurs. Oct. 10, 5:15 to 6:45 p.m. a Select Board Essentials meeting will be held at the FRCOG offices in Greenfield RE: economic development and housing.  Robin Sherman from the Shelburne Housing Authority will be present.  The next meeting will take place Nov. 6.

John noted the Glacial Potholes have been cleaned up and all trash and metal materials have been removed.

Department Liaison Reports: 
Police: Joe reported one more attempt is going to be made to place an offer on the Jehovah’s Witness Building off of Route 2 for use as a possible location for a new police station.  Joe said he would make a presentation at the next board meeting Oct. 20.

Emergency Management Planning Committee: Joe said the “blue light” project is complete.  When the lights are on the town’s parking ban is in effect.  Information will be posted on the town’s website regarding placement of the lights and parking ban regulations.  John recognized Joe “for a good job done.”
Town Hall: No updates.
Pratt Building: Bob said it is now possible the roof may be replaced by as soon as next summer.  The building committee is seeking bids.  The roof is expected to cost $460,000 and $150,000 for additional masonry and other work.     

Bob relayed a growing consensus among the building committee to seek bids for insulation for the building’s elevator.  Recent problems with the elevator have been linked to the elevator’s hydraulic system and how it is affected by cold temperatures.  Bob said the cost may only come to $500 to $600.

Highway Department: John said he has received new applications for the highway dept. position.  He will make a recommendation at the next selectmen’s meeting Oct. 20.  John also brought up winter parking ban regulations that need to be reviewed by the selectmen, police, and highway dept. before signing off on them. 

Cowell Gym: Some problems have arisen regarding removal of paint from the floor and a drain area on the floor in relation to tiling being done.  Joe said the project will likely cost about $1,000 more but the cost will be split with Community Action and he believes there is enough money to cover the work.  The project is on hold until a new contract for the work can be made.  Joe made a motion to approve a contract if it falls within the parameters of the budget.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously. Other issues relating to the Cowell gym were covered in subsequent discussions during the meeting.  

Senior Center: No updates.
Memorial Hall: Roof replacement plans on track.

Public Comment: None.  

Appointments:

7:15 p.m. Chris Myers, Emergency Management Director  Chris requested support for use of grant moneys totaling $30,000 for use to secure software and applications that will be used to map important locations (such as what businesses are still open) and relay information for residents during emergency situations.  Joe made a motion to support the use of the grant money.  Bob seconded the motion with stipulation that “there are no surprises.”  The motion carried unanimously.

In other business Chris discussed the plan for placement of a transfer switch at Trinity Church to support a “warming place” in the event of an emergency.  The Emergency Management Planning committee has looked at all town-owned buildings and have found them lacking for use as either a warming center or overnight shelter due to various lack of facilities or nearness to flood plains.  Issues related to use of Trinity Church for such purposes are hampered by requirements from the MA Historical Commission relating to how masonry work would be accomplished and possible legal issues related to the use of public funds for renovations on a private property.  Chris said he has also been working on an MOU with Trinity Church for the past year and an agreement has yet to be reached.  Chris cited various figures that would be potential costs for installation of a transfer switch at Trinity Church, but Historical Commission requirements would alter known estimates.  Chris said they have $17,000 from a grant to do the work, but the new additional required costs would raise the price by up to $8,000.  Grant money must be used by May 2015.

Bob said Trinity is a good location but he is concerned over the possible legal issues relating to the use of funds.  Joe said while it would be good to look into that question with town council it may also be a question the town residents will have to decide.  Selectmen said all of the issues will need further exploration.

Chris also noted Mohawk Regional School was assessed by the Red Cross for use as an overnight shelter and found the site to be appropriate as the building has showers as well as a kitchen and places people could sleep.

7:30 p.m. Liquor License Hearing: Andrea Beaudoin, Hearty Eats, 24 Bridge St.: Andrea appeared before the board to request a full liquor license for her business Hearty Eats, a vegan restaurant, in hopes of increasing revenues.  She said initially the business would only serve beer, wine, and a couple of specialty drinks, however the business may eventually have a full bar.  Upon questioning by the board, Andrea relayed that currently no one on staff had any formal training regarding the management and serving of alcohol.  Selectmen determined they would like to see staff enrolled in the state certification trainings before coming to a decision.  The board requested Andrea return for the next meeting Oct. 20 for a decision on the license.

7:45 p.m. Emily Crehan and Thomas Rabideau: RE: Proposed Cowell Gym Programs: Emily and Thomas presented a request to the board to use two rooms in the Cowell gymnasium for (foam) sword fighting classes. Thomas has had studios previously and currently in South Hadley where-in he teaches youth ages 4 to 18 technique and historical aspects of sword fighting.  Thomas is looking to donate materials estimated at $1,500 to outfit one room with mats and protective coverings for walls.  In exchange he is requesting low to no rent.  Thomas said he would then work on the second room which would have computers and other interactive materials for teaching and game-play.  Emily said she has devised a rental fee for other portions of the building (such as use for basketball).  No decisions have been made in regards to amount of rent charged for the rooms Thomas is requesting to use (for profit).  Thomas said he would only be using the rooms about once a week and the spaces could also be used for other activities such as yoga classes when not in use by him.  Bob asked about liability insurance and Thomas said he is covered to $1 million.  Bob added that a lease needed to be in place so that a legal agreement regarding rental use of the rooms could be made.  John asked that a one-year lease with an option to renew be created once a rental fee is determined and more discussion will need to take place.

Old Business: 

Memorial Hall Roof Replacement: Nothing to report.

Cowell Gymnasium Improvements Recommended by DPH: covered in liaison report and subsequent agenda items.

FRCOG RE: Franklin Regional Planning Board and Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy Committee Representation: The board is still looking into potential members.

Highway Laborer Position: Covered in liaison report.
New Business:

Emily Crehan, Cowell Gym Director RE: Request to Turn on Heat: Emily requested that she be able to turn on the heat for the upcoming Halloween party.  The board approved the request and decided no vote was required to do so.

Hill Cemetery Plots RE: Review of Transfer of Ownership Form: Joe moved to accept the proposal by the cemetery commission for mapping and purchase of plots.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Proposed County-Wide Veteran’s District: The board discussed the request to sign in support of a grant proposal which would bring in $93,000 for administrative costs and link Greenfield’s Veteran’s district to Shelburne’s. Selectmen had not had time to review the request adequately and the deadline was set for Oct. 7 to sign.  Joe made a motion to approve the chairman to sign the request if upon review by board members “as long as no one finds anything alarming.”  Bob seconded the motion with the stipulation that signing the agreement would be subject to further findings that would clarify the financial aspect of the request.  The motion carried unanimously.

Senior Center RE: Part-Time On-Call Van Driver Positions (2): Following standard CORI checks and drivers tests Joe moved to hire Gail Wakefield for one of the two positions offered.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.  Regarding the second applicant Charles Bordonoaro, Joe moved to hire pending a further interview and driving test.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.  Charles will be interviewed by the board at the next selectmen’s meeting Oct. 20.

FY’ 14 CDGB RE: Motions to Execute Two Contracts and Notice to Proceed Following Legal Review: Joe made a motion to enter into contracts for $50,000 for the West County Food Pantry/Community Action and $38,444 for the FCRHRA Housing Rehabilitation Program.  Bob seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

GSFABA RE: Moonlight Magic Request to Close Iron Bridge/Parade Permit: Bob made a motion to support the request to close the Iron Bridge for the Moonlight Magic Parade Nov. 28 with the stipulation that signboards on Rt. 2 make note of the closure that day.  Joe seconded the motion which carried unanimously.
Other Business: Bob brought up for an initial discussion regulations and liability relating to selectmen when assisting the town with personal participation during emergencies/natural disasters.  Joe wanted the board to look at insurance-related issues.  An example was given of selectmen using chainsaws to remove trees or driving plow trucks.  Bob will work with Terry to explore.
Correspondence: None.

Public Comment: Diane asked selectmen if they wore safety vests during their personal participation in emergencies and natural disasters.  Board members said they carry Town Identification Badges for such occasions.
Adjournment: Joe presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:09 p.m.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Cris Carl
